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The meeting was called to order at 10.55 a.m .

QUESTIONS RELATING TO INFORMATION (continued) (A/48/21, A/48/407; A/C.4/48/L.15)

1. Mr. VIANELLO-CHIODO (Assistant Secretary-General for Information) welcomed
the support expressed by a large number of delegations for the open and
innovative approach that the Department had been trying to adopt in the field of
information together with the work that it had been doing and wanted to do to
meet the new and demanding challenges it faced. It had been especially
heartening to hear so many delegations endorse the dissemination of information
accessible to all peoples of the world in the "we the peoples" spirit of the
United Nations Charter, which would be a critical element in the preparation of
a large number of important events scheduled for the forthcoming years,
particularly the celebration of the fiftieth anniversary of the United Nations
Organization.

2. Concerning the questions raised by delegations in the course of the general
debate regarding press conferences and information relating to the work of the
Security Council in peace-keeping operations and other United Nations political
missions said that the question relating to the appointment of a spokesman for
the President of the Security Council had been examined on several occasions
over the past few years. That appointment would however require the creation of
a new post. Currently, it was the press attache of the Permanent Mission whose
head was serving as President of the Council who held press briefings for
journalists. The President of the Security Council generally held one press
conference during the month of his or her tenure. The Department would also
examine the possibility of expanding the use of the bulletin board to include
information on official and unofficial meetings of the Security Council.

3. The Office of the Spokesman of the Secretary-General, with its relatively
small staff, was sparing no effort to meet the ever-increasing number of media
queries related to peace-keeping and other United Nations field missions. In
addition, the spokesman of the Department for Peace-keeping Operations served as
the liaison with the Department of Public Information, and members of the
Department of Humanitarian Affairs and the Office of Human Resources Management
served as permanent interfaces with the Department on information matters.

4. The majority of peace-keeping operations also had a spokesman in the field
who provided information to the press and was in daily contact with the Office
of the Spokesman for the Secretary-General. Major United Nations conferences
and other important entities also had individual spokesmen. The unit in the
Department of Public Information responsible for preparing information materials
on matters relating to peace and security had worked closely with the Department
of Peace-keeping Operations in preparing information materials and feature
articles designed to inform the public on new and ongoing operations. The
publication Blue Helmets would be updated in 1995, as mandated by the General
Assembly. In the meantime, the Department had published a booklet entitled
United Nations Peace-keeping , as well as a number of reference papers. Every
effort was being made to update those materials as frequently as possible and
ensure their dissemination both to troop-contributing countries and throughout
the world, using desktop publishing and links to world-wide electronic
communications networks.
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5. The Department also made recommendations to the Department of Peace-keeping
Operations with regard to additional information activities and strategies which
might enhance an operation’s ability to accomplish its goals. Those
recommendations were made as early as possible so that any staffing and
financial implications could be taken into account during the planning stage.
Where appropriate, such recommendations related to the establishment of an
office and a mission information component, as well as radio and television
broadcasts and printed materials informing the public about the scope and
purpose of the mission. Moreover, the Situation Centre of the Department of
Peace-keeping Operations was developing a computerized data retrieval system
which would enable the Department of Public Information to have instant access
to the necessary up-to-date information on ongoing peace-keeping operations.
Daily reports from the spokesman in the field could also be retrieved from the
new Electronic Bulletin Board News Service established by the United Nations
radio.

6. With regard to the unequal information coverage of various missions, the
Office of the Spokesman of the Secretary-General was aware that important
developments in some missions often received insufficient press attention. The
Department of Public Information was planning to organize a series of background
briefings for the press which would cover all United Nations peace-keeping
activities.

7. On the question of Angola, the Department had devoted a substantial part of
its news and feature programmes to both the political and the humanitarian
situation in that country, including the role of the United Nations Angola
Verification Mission (UNAVEM). In the course of the first six months of 1993,
the Department had produced about two and a half hours of radio programming on
Angola. A recent interview with the Special Representative of the
Secretary-General in Angola would be disseminated for use in the programmes
"UN News Brief" and "UN Africa". The televised magazine "UN in Action" had
recently showed some footage on UNAVEM II, with more scheduled to be shown.

8. While it was true that no information strategy could compensate for the
lack of political will, public opinion could nevertheless have a positive
influence on the smooth running of United Nations operations, and the Department
had always recognized the importance of a strong information and communication
component in all field operations. In that respect, the cooperation and
coordination between the Department of Peace-keeping Operations and the Office
of Human Resources Management regarding planning, recruitment and training were
quite promising.

9. Many of the questions raised during the general debate related to the
mandate, functioning and procedure for the establishment of United Nations
information centres. Under the procedure currently applied, requests by Member
States for the opening of an information centre were normally submitted to the
Committee on Information, which made a recommendation to the General Assembly
including a request for budgetary resources (posts and operational funds)
identified by the Department of Public Information, in consultation with the
host Government. In 1983 the General Assembly, in resolution 38/82, had
recommended that United Nations information centres should be established "as
and when resources become available". In the view of the Secretariat, however,
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it was a matter for the Secretary-General to determine the allocation of
existing resources in the field.

10. As many speakers had recognized, the situation of the information centres
was far from satisfactory. There were more information centres than posts on
the Department staffing table. The General Assembly had therefore approved an
arrangement whereby United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) resident
representatives took on, in addition to their normal functions, the functions of
directors of information centres where such posts had been abolished owing to
staffing cuts. In such cases, the Department had provided the resident
representatives with briefings and guidelines on their information tasks,
maintained local staff, and, as feasible, enhanced the operational activities of
the centres through the provision of modern office equipment, staff training and
additional operational funds. The Department was currently endeavouring to
reinforce its cooperation with UNDP on information matters in order to allay the
preoccupations expressed by many delegations. It would continue to assess the
work of each centre, bearing in mind the financial support provided by the host
Government, as well as the impact of the activities of the centre on the local
public, as suggested by the representative of Brazil.

11. The Secretary-General’s decision to integrate 18 United Nations information
centres with UNDP offices had been based on the need to present a unified image
of the United Nations, to enhance information activities in all areas, including
on emerging issues, and to achieve economies of scale through the sharing of
services. The integration should also facilitate inter-agency coordination. In
the light of those objectives, the Department, in close cooperation with UNDP,
was currently making a report on the integrated offices, which would contain the
views of the host Governments concerned. The Secretariat would submit that
study to the Committee on Information at its sixteenth session, and would take
fully into account the concerns expressed and the purposes which were outlined
in paragraph 8 of the draft resolution before the Committee.

12. Regarding the status of the United Nations Information Centre at
Ouagadougou, it was correct that the Centre was not one of the 18 integrated
centres. The Centre had had a P-4 director post on its staffing table, which
had fallen vacant in April 1991. Since it had not been possible to identify an
appropriate candidate rapidly, the post had been redeployed under the new
vacancy management system. When the 1994-1995 budget was adopted by the General
Assembly, the Department would endeavour to redeploy a post from Headquarters;
it would remain in contact with the Permanent Mission of Burkina Faso on that
matter. The Department would also intensify its efforts in favour of the
Centre, but it should be noted that all the available local posts were filled
and the staff had been working hard to maintain the good reputation of the
Centre. The Centre was continuing publication of ONU Flash , a monthly
newsletter on major United Nations conferences, observances and other events,
which was distributed not only in Burkina Faso, but also in Mali, Niger and
Chad. It continued to produce press releases and organize exhibits, workshops
and seminars. The Department’s radio and video programmes were regularly
broadcast by national television and radio. The number of people visiting the
Centre’s library compared well with that of other centres, and film screenings
drew a greater number of people than those in many other centres.
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13. Several delegations had raised the question of regional information
centres. In that respect, it should be pointed out that a number of centres,
while not regional offices in the full sense of the term, did provide services
to neighbouring countries. For example, the United Nations Information Service
at Vienna covered Hungary, and the Geneva Information Service had just been
reinforced to enable it to provide information to countries in Central and
Eastern Europe. Furthermore, under an understanding on cooperation between the
Department and UNDP, in countries where there were no information centres, UNDP
offices served as focal points for the local dissemination of materials, and
received the same treatment as information centres.

14. A number of delegations had called for the establishment of an information
centre - or at least an information presence - in their countries. Those
requests bore witness to the continuing interest in and support for the United
Nations. Unfortunately, the Department simply did not have the resources
available, and, unless the General Assembly provided the additional resources,
it would not be possible to accommodate those requests. The difficulties the
Department had had in ensuring the timely filling of the vacant posts in the
Information Centres at Sana’a and Tehran, not to mention Ouagadougou, stemmed
from the need to finance those posts from within existing resources.
Furthermore, the Department’s proposed 1994-1995 programme budget had cut
14 posts.

15. In accordance with the recommendation of the General Assembly, the
Department was working to enhance cooperation with the University for Peace in
Costa Rica, which should serve as a focal point for the promotion of United
Nations activities and the dissemination of United Nations information
materials. The Department was also reconsidering the question of maintaining
the Prague Information Centre, whose closure had been briefly envisaged, and
would remain in contact with the delegation of the Czech Republic on that
matter.

16. Several delegations had voiced their interest in information strategies for
forthcoming international conferences and other events. In that regard, the
Joint United Nations Information Committee (JUNIC), composed of the information
directors of the various agencies of the common system and the Department of
Public Information had, at its July session, held extensive discussions
regarding a common, system-wide approach to information programmes for all
forthcoming events. The Department was working closely with the United Nations
Population Fund (UNFPA) to coordinate all aspects of the International
Conference on Population and Development and the Information Division of UNFPA,
which was the lead agency in the United Nations system for that Conference, had
begun implementing an information strategy on issues of population and
development. With regard to the 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women, the
Department of Public Information, which had been designated by JUNIC as the lead
agency, was currently preparing a substantive information strategy on issues
relating to that event. At its meeting in September, JUNIC had reached a number
of decisions on specific elements of the system-wide information programme
relating to the issues before the Conference. At the same meeting, JUNIC had
also agreed on a strategy on issues to be considered by the 1995 World Summit
for Social Development, for which the Department would also serve as the lead
agency.
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17. The Office of the Secretary-General’s Special Representative for Public
Affairs was responsible for defining a strategy and reviewing all project
proposals for the commemoration of the fiftieth anniversary of the United
Nations. The Department was cooperating on several projects, including a
televisions series, various publications, special events and other public
information activities. It had been agreed that all issues relating to special
conferences should be linked to that milestone in the history of the United
Nations and should be an integral part of a wide-ranging outreach strategy
involving all members of the United Nations family. The strategy was to stress
the common threads between those conferences while highlighting the issues and
themes peculiar to each. Juxtaposing major conferences made it possible to
emphasize the Organization’s role in development and to bring out the common
concerns of the developed and the developing countries on such issues as
balanced population growth, the conditions and rights of women and children, job
creation and poverty alleviation. Several speakers had expressed concern about
the image of the Organization and the criticism levelled against it in certain
areas of high visibility. As a number of representatives had stressed, the
Department needed to defend the Organization’s reputation vigorously in the
light of disturbing reports published by certain media. But that challenge
should be taken up by the Member States as well.

18. He welcomed the support that certain countries had voiced for the
resumption of guided tours, since they were an excellent means of direct
communication with the public. In that connection, he mentioned the need to
redesign the tour, without losing sight of security requirements.

19. With respect to the tenth anniversary of the Chernobyl disaster, the
Department of Public Information was working with the Department of Humanitarian
Affairs to produce radio and television programmes. It was also gathering
information on what the various United Nations agencies were doing or had done
to mitigate the consequences of the disaster.

20. With respect to the Department’s role in ensuring the availability of
information about the United Nations, he recalled that the Organization had 334
depositary libraries, located in 132 Member States and Territories, and that the
Dag Hammarskjöld Library maintained on-line databases providing factual and
bibliographic information to various audiences. The Department intended to play
its allotted role in the global information village, as demonstrated by the
expansion of its electronic communication system to include 210 information
networks. In addition, the Department produced a variety of educational
materials for primary and secondary schools on such topics as decolonization,
human rights, development and the environment, the search for peace and measures
to eradicate hunger and disease. Although the Department had been compelled to
cease publication of Development Forum at the end of 1992 for financial reasons,
it was still committed to examining issues relating to the development of the
developing countries, particularly in Africa, including demographic problems,
debt, trade, financial flows and regional integration. Its promotion of the
World Economic Survey and publication of reports and fact sheets were evidence
of that commitment.
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21. Regarding the need for systematic evaluation of publications and other
materials produced by the Department, he said that any programme approved by the
General Assembly should have an evaluation component based not on only
cost-effectiveness but also on much broader parameters. That could be a costly
undertaking.

22. Stressing that the Department would continue to monitor developments on
apartheid and the question of Palestine closely, he said that the production of
radio programmes in languages other than the official languages of the United
Nations depended on decisions taken by the General Assembly on the
recommendation of the Committee on Information, as well as on the commitment of
radio stations to use such programmes. With respect to staffing, a certain
parity was maintained within each regional unit of the Radio Section,
irrespective of the language used and the number of countries served. As to
press releases, every effort would be made to ensure that they were concise and
politically balanced, and due account would be taken of the need to maintain
parity between English and French.

23. With respect to the problem of office space for accredited correspondents,
he recalled the various steps that had been taken to respond to requests.
However, because of the heavy financial outlay involved, it would be a good
while before the problem was solved. Although it was necessary to exercise
flexibility in the use of the Department’s limited resources by making extremely
difficult choices, ultimately only so much give was possible. The cooperation
of countries in strengthening of the Department’s information strategy, as well
as external expert advice and evaluation studies of all kinds, were welcome.
However, due consideration should be given to the resources that would be
available to the Department once the General Assembly had approved the programme
budget.

24. With respect to the need to strengthen the communication capabilities of
developing countries and to promote the free flow of information, the Department
remained committed to working with UNESCO to assist both private and public
media within the context of the International Programme for the Development of
Communication. It would also be continuing its training programme for
journalists from developing countries. In conclusion, he wished to pay tribute
to the memory of all those who had fallen in the defence of freedom of
expression.

REQUESTS FOR HEARINGS (A/C.4/48/5/Add.7 and Add.8)

25. The CHAIRMAN said that the Committee had before it two requests for
hearings on agenda item 38, "Elimination of apartheid and establishment of a
united, democratic and non-racial South Africa", which were contained in
documents A/C.4/48/5/Add.7 and Add.8.

26. If he heard no objection, he would take it that the Committee wished to
grant those requests.

It was so decided .

The meeting rose at 12.05 p.m .


